
WDPS holds Open Day in 
Diamond Jubilee Garden 

A family of ducks was among the guests at 

WDPS’s Open Day on 21st May.   But perhaps 

that’s not too surprising as the event was held 

in the Diamond Jubilee Garden. 

The purpose of the day was to talk over some 

of the preservation issues presently affecting 

the Wheathampstead area and to hear from 

WDPS members about what they think the 

priorities should be.  
  
Thank you to everyone who came along to 

what turned out to be a very enjoyable event.  

Not only was it an opportunity to talk 

through current concerns, but also a chance 

to get to know one another better over coffee 

and some delicious home-made cake. 
 

Facebook:  

https://www.facebook.com/wdps2014/ 

Twitter:   

https://twitter.com/info_wdps 

 Website:            

wheathampsteadpreservation.org.uk 
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Save Symondshyde campaign  

needs our support 

The campaign to prevent the construction of over 1,100 houses in the 

Green Belt at Symondshyde is reaching a crucial point.  Members who 

were present at our AGM in February will have heard our former 

Chair, Rick Sanderson, update us on the position as it then was, and 

more recently we forwarded the latest email bulletin from the Save Sy-

mondshyde campaign.  You may also have attended the public meeting 

held by the campaign team on 28 June. 

The Welwyn Hat-

field Draft Local 

Plan, which contains 

the Symondshyde 

proposal, was ap-

proved by Welwyn 

Hatfield Borough 

Council despite nu-

merous objections to 

it, many relating to 

Symondshyde.  It has 

now been submitted 

to the Secretary of 

State.  The next step is for an independent Planning Inspector to study 

the Plan and the objections and then undertake a public examination of 

the Plan. 

The public examination will almost certainly take place later this year 

and possibly as early as some time during the summer.  It will be vital 

for a representative of the campaign group to attend and to reiterate the 

objections to the Symondshyde proposal.  On this occasion it will be 

essential to provide more detailed evidence to support the case against 

development at Symondshyde than has been necessary so far.   

It will therefore be vital that the campaign is effectively represented by 

a professional planning consultant, especially as those advocating the 

development will also engage professional consultants and legal sup-

port.  The cost is likely to be in the region of £10 – 15,000, depending 

on how many days the consultant needs to attend the hearing.  Unfor-

tunately the campaign does not have that sort of money and is therefore 

looking for donations from everyone in the area who is appalled by the 

idea of building a new housing estate on 140 acres of valuable farming 

land in the middle of a beautiful section of the Hertfordshire country-

side. 

If you would like to make a donation towards the cost of employing a 

professional consultant who can effectively argue the case against de-

velopment at Symondshyde, please go to www.save-symondshyde.co.uk/

donate  There is also a great deal of further information on the cam-

paign’s excellent website: www.save-symondshyde.co.uk/     
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It was great once again to meet many of our members 

at the WDPS Annual General Meeting, which this 

year was held on 24 February.  It was an opportunity 

to discuss our achievements during the previous 

twelve months and our plans for the coming year.   
 

Batford Springs Nature Reserve 

We were joined by Oliver Randell, from the Batford 

Springs volunteers, who gave an interesting talk on 

the work that the volunteers do, including conserva-

tion activities to encourage species diversity as well 

as providing educational and recreational opportuni-

ties for the public.  Oliver also described the variety 

of habitats that are found within the nature reserve 

at Batford Springs.   

Oliver Randell explains the importance of the work 

done at Batford Springs  

WDPS Awards 

As usual, WDPS presented its awards: a Preservation 
Award for helping to conserve what is best about the 
village, and a Community Award for general services 

to the community.  Once again members nominated 

several strong contenders for each award, and for the 

first time the winning candidates for both awards 

were this year determined by a vote among those 

members who were present at the AGM.    

The nominees for the Preservation Award were  

Ā Eddie Cornell (for his contributions to local 

walks and paths and his work with Litter-

Blitz) 

Ā Graham Andrews (for his work in the Dia-

mond Jubilee and other local gardens) 

Ā Judy Shardlow (for designing and working on 

Bury Green Garden) 

Ā Patrick McNeill (for his work with the river 

and the talks he gives) 

Ā Wheathampstead Open Spaces Volunteers 

(for the work they do around the parish) 

Patrick McNeill was voted the winner. 

The Community Award had the following nominees:  

Ā Amwell Local Fundraisers (for their fundrais-

ing in support of the elderly) 

Ā David Law (for his work with Wheathamp-

stead Community Group, the Wheathamp-

stead Patient Participation Group and the 

Thursday Club) 

Ā Norman Whitwood (for his work with the 

Business Group and on Christmas Lights Up) 

Ā Wheathampstead Dementia Group (for their 

services to both sufferers and carers) 

Ā Wheathampstead Dramatic Society (for 70 

years of excellent productions) 

and the winner was David Law. 

 

Award winners Patrick McNeill (left)  

and David Law (right) 

Village Awards and news of a nearby Nature Reserve: the WDPS AGM 
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A year ago, the river at East Lane Car Park was little 

more than a black canal, dead straight, obscured by 

bankside vegetation, and with little variation in speed, 

depth or direction of flow. As a result, there was rela-

tively little wildlife.  
 

Since then, a group of volunteers has been working to 

improve the situation. Much of the vegetation on the 

sunny side of the river has been cleared and several in-

river installations have been constructed. As shown in 

the photographs, these include ‘deflectors’ – logs fixed 

to the river bed at an angle to the flow – and ‘brash 

build-outs’ (or ‘berms’). The deflectors introduce varie-

ty to the speed and depth of flow, which helps to ex-

pose the natural gravel bed and creates places where 

invertebrates can flourish, in-river vegetation can take 

root, fish can spawn, young fish can shelter, and the 

food-chain can re-establish. The berms help to vary the 

direction of flow and create areas of slack water. They 

will gradually silt up, vegetation will take root, and 

new river banks will form.   
 

The work has been sponsored by the Parish Council and is 

part of a wider programme of work by the Herts and Middle-

sex Wildlife Trust. For more information, go to 

www.riverleacatchment.org.uk/ and click on ‘Upper Lea’ 

and then ‘Upper Lea Catchment Management Plan’.  

Making the most of the river 

For a while now we have thought that it should be possi-

ble to make more of the views of the River Lea from East 

Lane car park.  One attraction of this section of the river is 

that it is 

close to the 

car park 

and easily 

accessible 

to those 

with lim-

ited mobili-

ty.  Some 

people al-

ready have 

the occa-

sional picnic on the narrow grass verge separating the car 

park from the river (as the picture shows).   

We have discussed the broad concept of improving the 

views of the river with Wheathampstead Parish Council, 

who own the car park and the land immediately by the 

river, and they have said they will be interested to hear 

our proposals.   
 

It is tricky to balance the needs of, on the one hand, the 

wildlife living in and around this valuable stretch of the 

river and, on the other, the people using the car park.  The 

river at this point benefits from being fairly inaccessible 

(compared with the stretch in The Meads or the section 

by Mill Quay) and, thanks to the work that the volunteers 

have done (see the article above), it has become a wildlife 

haven.  The issue therefore is how to open up the view of 

the river without risking any disturbance to the wildlife 

and their habitat.   
 

We have met with Patrick McNeill and Eddie Cornell and 

think we have a solution.  The next steps will be to discuss 

the idea more fully with the Parish Council and, as soon 

as we have agreement, we will let you know.   

Improving the river at East Lane car park 

by Patrick McNeill, Warden for the River Lea 

http://www.riverleacatchment.org.uk/
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  East Lane wild flowers bloom for a second year 

The new wild flower bed in East Lane, which WDPS 

volunteers dug and planted last year, has bloomed for 

the second year.  The bed was planted by WDPS volun-

teers last year as a trial, and very successful it has been.  

Last summer the flowers produced an amazing array of 

colours, and this year most of the flowers have reap-

peared to produce another dazzling display. 
 

The idea of planting wild flowers in key locations 

around the village is a great way of livening up the 

built environment during the summer months, and we 

have been considering how this can best be taken for-

ward.   
 

We have spoken to BT about planting wild flowers in 

front of the telephone exchange in East Lane and to 

Herts County Council about planting in Marford Road 

roundabout.  They both thought it was such a great 

idea that they went ahead and sowed their own seeds.  

We shall all be watching as the flowers grow (although 

the work taking place outside the telephone exchange 

is unlikely to do much for the display this year).  

See you on Village Day 

Village Weekend takes place this year on July 

8th – 9th.  Village Day is on Sunday, July 9th, 

and as usual WDPS will have a stand in the 

field. 

This is a great opportunity to take a look at the 

display of our current campaigns and activities 

and to raise any issues with members of the 

Committee that you would like us to take for-

ward. 

If you would like a 

packet of Wheath-

ampstead notelets or a 

Wheathampstead tea 

towel, these will be on 

sale at our stand. 

We look forward to seeing you on the 9th. 

 

Eve replaces Jean on the WDPS 
Committee 

At the AGM in February we bade farewell to Jean 

Currant, who has left the Committee.  Our 

thanks go to Jean for her hard work on behalf of 

WDPS.  More recently, we are very pleased to 

have been joined on the Committee by Eve Rich-

ardson. 

The Committee members for 2017-8 are now as 

follows.

 

 

Julie Bell  (Chair) 

Nigel Oxley  (Vice Chair) 

Sarah Millac  (Treasurer ) 

Richard Brett  (Secretary) 

Linda Halford (Membership Secretary) 

Sue Hemming 

Kate Fotherby 

Eve Richardson 

Supplying spare plants   
 

WDPS are planning to plant the banks of the extension to the East Lane Car Park to improve the look 

and stabilise the earth. This could take a good deal of plants so if anyone has any spare plants suitable, 

or fancies trying to root some cuttings for us, this would help significantly with the costs.  
 

The bank is rather dry but we are prepared to try any plant, some taller shrubs too perhaps. We think 

crocosmia, hardy fushias, japonicas might work and periwinkle and aubrietia and any other sugges-

tions you might have. 
 

Kate Fotherby at 10, High Street is prepared to collect or receive any plants from now onwards to 

plant out in the Autumn. 


